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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On July 23, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 16, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on November 18, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:
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1. Compensability of the claimant’s occupational disease due

to the affects of back mold.

2. Related medical.

3. Statute of limitations.

4. Lack of notice.

5. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are as follows:

“(a) That Employee/Employer relationship
existed at all relevant times up and through
the present date.

(b) That at all relevant times, the Claimant
was exposed to black mold culminating in a
diagnosis in respiratory and infectious
disease problems in January of 2009, causing
her to need medical treatment.

(c) That the Claimant is entitled to payment
of medical benefits for all medical treatment
rendered as a result of the black mold
exposure.

(d) That the Claimant is entitled to permanent
partial disability and wage loss benefits as a
result of the black mold exposure.

(e) That the Claimant is entitled to a
controverted attorney fee on all amounts
awarded.”

Respondents’ contentions are as follows:

“A. The claimant was not injured due to her
employment.  There is no medical evidence to
corroborate the injury.  The statute of
limitations bars any claim.  There was no
notice of the alleged injury until 5-25-11.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a thirty-eight-year-old

female who is employed by the respondent as a secretary/jail

administrator.  Her job duties included administrative paperwork

and supervision of dispatchers.  The claimant’s work space in the
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year 2008 was located in the basement of the Madison County

Courthouse.  In March 2008 a rainfall event occurred that caused

flooding in the basement of the Madison County Courthouse.  It was

the claimant’s testimony that as a result of the March 2008 flood,

the court house basement became a very wet environment and mold

began to grow on the walls.  The claimant testified that the mold

continued to grow on the walls and in September 2008 the claimant’s

office was moved to another building.  Ms. Laurie McConnell, the

emergency management coordinator for Madison County, was called as

a witness by the respondents.  She was also serving in that

capacity in 2008 when the flooding occurred.  On direct examination

by the respondents’ attorney, Ms. McConnell testified about the

flood event, testing for mold, and remediation of the mold problem.

The claimant also gave testimony regarding a test that was

completed after the remediation was performed by the respondent.

Her testimony follows:

“Q  At that time, were you made aware of a
condition in the basement of the courthouse?

A   The condition being a flood occurred, yes.

Q  Okay.  And after that flood -- do you
remember the month the flood happened?

A   March.

Q   Okay.  After that flood, there were some
concerns about mold in the basement of the
courthouse; is that right?

A  We had -- we were declared a federal
disaster.  FEMA came in and did assessments
with us.  At that time it was FEMA's opinion
that we needed to have a test done for mold
due to the flooding that occurred in the
courthouse.
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Q   Okay.  And did you authorize that?

A   The County Judge.

Q   Did you order that test?

A   Yes, with the County Judge's permission.

Q  And that was A-Z; that's one of the
exhibits we have?

A   That is correct.

Q   And as a result of that information, did
you embark on a remediation program for the
basement?

A   We submitted the findings to FEMA along
with a remediation plan, which FEMA approved.
And, yes, we did begin on the remediation of
the basement.

Q   And prior to the remediation, did you move
the people out of the basement?

A   We did.

Q   Tell  me what  took  place as far as the
place being remediated?  What did they have to
do?

A  It entailed scraping all of the walls.
Doing the floors.  And then they came back in
-- after that was done, they came back in and
tested for the mold and it was shown that
there was -- that the mold had been removed.
They came back in and placed a mold barrier
paint on the walls, kind of a primer type
situation.  They painted the walls.  Redid the
floors.  Painted the floors.  And it was the
suggestion of FEMA that due to it being a
basement that we probably needed to install
some type of heat and air situation to reduce
the amount of condensation, so we did go ahead
and do that.  And we did drop ceilings in the
basement.

Q   Okay.  And after all of that was done and
the test came back showing it was acceptable,
did you move the people back in?
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A  We performed our last test after everything
was complete in January of '09 and it showed
everything was normal levels and, yes, we
moved the Sheriff's Department back into the
basement.

Q  Okay.  Now, these tests that the Commission
is going to consider say that there is mold
everywhere.

A  That is correct.

Q  But it has to be an acceptable level and
that is what they were tested for; is that
right?

A  That is right.  That is what we were told,
that there is mold if you walk through the
grass, there is mold.

Q  To be acceptable, it has to be less than
what is outdoors; is that correct?

A  That is correct.  That is what I was told.

Q  Now, between the test in January of 2009
and the test in May of 2011, were there any
tests run in between those two dates?

A  No, sir.”

The testing that was referred to by Ms. McConnell was

performed by A-Z Inspections which is owned by Mr. Tom Bramlett.

A letter report was authored by Mr. Bramlett and dated August 15,

2008.  That letter report was introduced into evidence as

Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1 and found at Pages 1 through 10.  In his

letter report, Mr. Bramlett stated that he is a “certified

microbial consultant (CMC), certified microbial investigator (CMI),

certified residential mold inspector (CRNt) and Arkansas licenced

home inspector #1206.”  Following is a portion of the letter report

by Mr. Bramlett under the heading Airborne Mold Spore Levels:
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“One (1) Spore trap sample was collected on
Captain Boyd’s office, one (1) in Ms.
Livermore’s office, one (1) in the sheriff’s
office, one (1) in the clerk’s office and one
(1) outside for comparison.  The spore trap
samples were collected on Zefon Air-O-Cell
cassettes...

Generally, the microbial species present in
the indoor environment should be
representative of the species in the outdoor
environment to a significant lessor degree.
Interpretation of the Zefon Air-O-Cell (spore
trap analysis) results collected on August 13,
2008 revealed that the total airborne mold
spore counts were lower in comparison to the
outside sample.  However, it is noted that
Aspergillus/Penicillium fungal spores were
slightly higher in the Sheriff’s office and
the Clerk’s office, Chaetomium was slightly
higher in Ms. Livermore’s office, and
Stachybotrys was slightly higher in Captain
Boyd’s office, R. Livermore’s office and the
Clerks office in comparison to the outside
sample.  It is further noted that
Aspergillus/Penicillium was significantly
higher in Ms. Livermore’s office in comparison
to the outside sample.  The presence of
Stachybotrys and Chaetomium suggest the
probability of repeated moisture intrusion.
It is our opinion the indoor air quality was
degraded at each location sampled.”

It was also the recommendation of Mr. Bramlett that remediation to

the courthouse occur.

After the remediation of the courthouse was completed, A-Z

Inspections returned to again test for mold levels in the basement

of the Madison County Courthouse.  Again, that testing was

performed by Mr. Tom Bramlett.  His letter report is found at

Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Pages 38-44.  That report is dated

January 14, 2009, and indicates that the assessment of the

courthouse basement was conducted on January 12, 2009.  The letter

report indicates that visual observations confirmed the remediation
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process and that the mold spore trap analysis again with the Zefon

Air-O-Cell process revealed “total airborne mold spore count at

each inside location sampled were lower in comparison to the

outside sample.”  Mr. Bramlett goes on to state, “Therefore, it is

our opinion the airborne fungal spore levels were acceptable at

each location sampled on the day of the assessment.  It is worthy

of mention that the outside levels were extremely low as they often

are at this time of year.”

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant gave the following

testimony regarding her moving back into the remediated office

space and additional flooding that occurred:

“Q  Are you aware that some additional testing
was done by A-Z Inspection Company in January
of 2009 after the remediation?

A  Yes.  I believe so.

Q  And  after  that inspection  report in
January, did you all move back in sometime
after that in February or March?

A  Yes.

Q  When you moved back in, did you move back
into the basement offices again?

A  Yes.

Q  Had you noticed if there had been any
change to the condition of your offices when
you moved back in?

A  Yes.

Q  Describe what had been done or what you
noticed.

A  There was a lot of remodeling.  The
ceilings had been redone.  The walls had been
scraped, I guess you would call it, and there
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was something put on the wall to try to help
prevent that from coming back.

Q  Could you see any of the previous mold
damage when you moved back in?

A  No.

Q  Did it appear when you moved back in that
all of the mold exposure or all of the mold
had been removed?

A  It appeared to be, yes.  It was cleaned up.

Q  Did you notice whether or not the condition
of the building deteriorated after you moved
back in, in particular your office spaces?

A  After some time it did.

Q  After how much time?

A  It was after we got another big rain and it
flooded in there again.

Q After you moved back in after this
remediation, then, did you have some
additional water that came into your building
into your office area?

A  Yes.

Q  Was it seeping in similar to the way it was
before the remediation?

A  It was similar, yes.

Q  Did you notice whether or not that there
was any mold growing on the walls?

A  Yes.

Q  Okay.  Did you continue to work in that
area?

A  Yes, until we moved out again.

Q  Okay.  When did you move out again?

A  June -- I think it was around June of 2011.
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Q  So once you moved back in in March of 2008,
you continued to work in the basement of the
Madison County Courthouse until sometime in
June of 2011?

A  Yes.

Q  During that period of time, did you notice
mold had continued to grow on the walls of the
basement area?

A  Yes.

Q  And was it present throughout that period
of time up until you left in June of 2011?

A  Yes.”

At the hearing in this matter, Ms. McConnell also gave

testimony regarding the April 2011 flood.  Her testimony follows:

“Q  Now, there was another flood?

A  Yes.

Q  When was that?

A  That was in April of 2011.

Q  Same situation, same floors?

A  Same thing, the whole basement flooded,
yes.

Q  Okay.  And I guess it flooded and the
employees had to get out of there; is that
right?

A  Well, it happened at night so there were no
employees at the time that it flooded, but we
did have to do cleanup, yes.

Q  And the cleanup consisted of drying it out?

A  Removing the water and drying it out, yes.

Q  Okay.  Was there any more situation like
when it had to be remediated back in 2008?

A  As far as?
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Q  Construction, painting walls, everything
stayed the same?

A  No, we have not done it at this point, but
we had to move the Sheriff's office back out
again.  There will have to be painting done,
wall scraping done for the effervescence that
has appeared on the walls.  That type of
situation will have to be done.

Q  Okay.  But as far as being exposed to
unacceptable levels of mold, do you have any
proof that there were unacceptable levels of
mold after January of 2009?

A  Not according to the tests that were
administered, no.

Q  Now, nobody is in the basement now; is that
right?

A  That is correct.”

Testing was once again performed by A-Z Inspections.  That

testing was specifically done again by Mr. Bramlett.  Mr. Bramlett

authored a letter report on May 25, 2011.  I note that that testing

was conducted on May 24, 2011.  The letter report can be found at

Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Pages 45 to 53.  Again, testing revealed

that “Total airborne mold spore counts were significantly lower at

each indoor location sampled in comparison to the outdoor levels.”

Also, Mr. Bramlett found the airborne mold spore levels acceptable

at the time of testing in those locations tested.  Following is a

portion of the letter report authored by Mr. Bramlett that involves

his observations of effervescence that were present on basement

walls:

Observation: Although the assessment was
limited to collecting mold samples in the
locations mentioned above we made several
observations while collecting the samples
including the following:
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Effervescence was present on basement walls.
This is often mistaken for fungal growth but
is different.  Effervescence occurs as a
result of moisture wicking through masonry
walls.  As the walls dry towards the interior
of a structure, mineral deposits are pulled to
the surface.  This is generally not considered
a health issue and the deposits can be removed
with cleaning products.  The bigger concern is
the fact that moisture is entering the
structure which is undesirable.”

The claimant testified that between the time she moved back

into the courthouse basement in March 2008 and then worked in the

office until she was moved again in June 2011 that she had noticed

mold growing on the walls of the courthouse basement again.  Mr.

Robert Boyd, Madison County Sheriff’s Office Chief Deputy, also

gave similar testimony.  However, their testimony somewhat

contradicts the testing performed by Tom Bramlett which showed mold

present but at acceptable levels.  Mr. Bramlett’s May 25, 2011,

letter report noted his observation of effervescence on the walls.

This most likely explains that what both the claimant and Mr. Boyd

believed to be mold was instead effervescence and or mineral

deposits, not mold.

Mr. Boyd personally performed testing in July 2009.  At this

time, I would note that Mr. Boyd has no training in the testing of

or for mold and, at the hearing, gave testimony that he was unaware

of the January 2009 testing that had been performed by A-Z and also

gave testimony about the tests that he personally performed as

follows:

“Q  Okay.  Did any testing occur in -- well,
first of all, let me back up.  You are aware
that there was some testing done in January of
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2009 before you moved back in, some follow-up
testing, after the remediation?

A  I am not aware of any testing done at that
point.  I remember there was some prior to
remediation and I believe in 2010 right prior
to us moving out of the courthouse.  I did
some personal testing myself with a company
called PRO-LAB, and I just got me some little
Petri dishes that they sell at Home Depot and
did three different tests myself.

Q  Did you send those off?

A  Yes, I sent the Petri dishes off.  And I
believe Renee was present when we set them
out.  They are called a settling test just to
see if there was still mold there and it still
showed concentrations of mold.

Q  You sent those tests off to a company
called Pro Laboratories, Inc., is that right?

A  That is correct.

Q  Would that have been sometime in July of
2009?

A  Yes, sir.

Q  Did you get a response back from PRO-LAB
Testing?

A  Yes, sir.

Q  When you got the results of that testing
back, did you have any concern about the mold
levels in the basement?

A  Well, the test itself was not -- it didn't
really tell, you know, how much levels was
compared to the A-Z testing, but it did show
high amounts of certain types of fungal and
that was a big concern for me, especially we
were just moving back in and I had been in the
hospital earlier in January.”

It is the claimant’s position, in this matter, that she was

exposed to black mold and its affects caused a compensable

occupational disease.  The claimant has introduced various medical
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records that she believes to support her case.  I note that many of

the medical records do discuss mold and the claimant is able to

show respiratory difficulties; however, the respondents in this

matter have raised the statute of limitations.  Specifically, Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-702 (2) (A); “A claim for compensation for

disability on account of injury which is either an occupational

disease or occupational infection shall be barred unless filed with

the commission within two (2) years from the date of the last

injurious exposure to the hazards of the disease or infection.”

There is no dispute that mold was present in the claimant’s

work area on August 16, 2008.  That mold is shown to be present

through the letter report of A-Z Inspections that was performed by

Mr. Tom Bramlett.  A remediation occurred after that inspection and

then additional testing was done in January 2009.  At that time,

mold was found at acceptable levels.  After that finding, the

claimant and other personnel were moved back into the courthouse

basement; however, in April 2011 another flood occurred and testing

was again done in May 2011 which again revealed mold to be present

but at acceptable levels.  It also noted, in Mr. Bramlett’s

observation, the presence of effervescence which looks like mold

but is not and is instead a mineral deposit.

The claimant disputes the testing and believes that testing

performed by Mr. Boyd who is not trained in mold testing or mold

testing procedures indicates that mold was present in 2009.  I give

Mr. Boyd’s testing very little weight as he is not qualified to

perform such testing and he did not test for specific levels of
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mold against an outside sample as was performed by Mr. Bramlett in

his testing for A-Z.

It is the claimant’s burden to prove the presence of mold from

which she alleges the affects to have caused her to suffer a

compensable occupational disease.  The only time the claimant can

prove mold to be present in the courthouse basement was in August

2008 after the initial flooding.  The claimant was exposed from

August 2008 until sometime in September 2008 when all the employees

were removed from the building.  Therefore, as of October 2008, the

claimant’s exposure to mold must have ended.  Under Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-702(2)(A) the claimant would have then had until October 2010

to file a claim as that would have been two years from the last

time the claimant can prove “injurious exposure.”  The claimant in

this matter did not file an employee’s notice of injury with the

Commission until at least May 25, 2011.  As May 25, 2011, is more

than two years from October 1, 2008, the claimant’s claim for

benefits due to an occupational disease or occupational infection

is barred by the statute of limitations.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 16, 2012, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 18, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant’s last injurious exposure to mold at her place

of employment with the respondent was no later than September 30,

2008.

3. The claimant did not file a claim with the Commission until

at least May 25, 2011.

4. The claimant’s claim for benefits is barred by the statute

of limitations under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-702(2)(A).

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


